

EAST CLINTON FIRE DISTRICT				COMMISSIONERS MEETING – FINAL	
July 14, 2021						Regular Meeting        7:00

COMMISSIONERS IN ATTENDANCE:			COMMISSIONERS ABSENT:

Stephen Forschler, Chairman				
Michael DiGiacomio  (arrived at 7:12 p.m.)
Kevin Fierro
Russell Tompkins    
Robert Trzcinski

ALSO IN ATTENDANCE:	

Robert Simon, Treasurer
Jim Passikoff, signed off at 7:18 p.m.
Roderick MacLeod, Attorney for the Board, arrived at 8:00 p.m.

Chairman Forschler called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. 

CORRESPONDENCE:
· RBC and Wilmington statements were distributed to Board members.
· RBC Prospectus – to Commissioner Trzcinski.
· Mini Law School for Emergency Service Leaders by Pinsky Law Group – No interest.
· Central Hudson dated June 24, 2021, Customer Choice Program 
· Postcard – NYSAFC – Booth #205 – The Oncenter, July 14-17, 2021 Syracuse 
· ShelterPoint – dated June 17, 2021 – Accidental Death and Dismemberment Benefits Rider Policy #:  DBL450965  - Chairman Forschler will post it.
· Ford Motor Company – Safety Recall – 2016 Explorer- Roof Rails – To Mr. Russell.
· Hudson Valley Water Resources, Inc. – Company dissolving – taken over by Culligan by Water Co.  
· Certificate of Appreciation from Marcus Molinaro – Memorial Day Convoy

MINUTES:

A motion was made by Commissioner Tompkins  and seconded by Commissioner Fierro  to approve the regular meeting minutes of June 16, 2021 as presented.
Commissioner Trzcinski	Aye		Commissioner DiGiacomio	Absent
Commissioner Fierro		Aye		Chairman Forschler		Aye
Commissioner Tompkins	Aye
Motion carried 4-0    



FINANCIALS:

A motion was made by Commissioner Tompkins and seconded by Commissioner Fierro to pay the bills per the abstract dated June 30, 2021.  
Commissioner Tompkins	Aye		Commissioner DiGiacomio	Absent
Commissioner Trzcinski	Aye		Chairman Forschler		Aye
Commissioner Fierro		Aye
Motion carried 4-0.  Mr. Simon needs to sign his voucher.     

A motion was made by Chairman Forschler and seconded by Commissioner Tompkins to accept the bank statement for the period ending on June 30, 2021 and in agreement with that noted on the balance sheet as put forward by Mr. Passikoff.   
Commissioner Fierro		Aye		Commissioner DiGiacomio	Absent
Commissioner Trzcinski	Aye		Chairman Forschler		Aye
Commissioner Tompkins	Aye
Motion carried 4-0.

Independent Audit Status – Mr. Simon said the auditor sent out her list on June 27th identifying what she needed.  Mr. Simon said he put the information together and sent it to her so she should have everything she needs.  Mr. Passikoff has not heard anything from them.   He will contact them in two weeks and try to get a draft for the August board meeting.  

2022 Budget – The board agreed to schedule the budget workshop on Wednesday, August 18th at 6:30 p.m. at the firehouse and, if needed, on Tuesday, August 31st at 6:30 p.m. at the firehouse.  The decision will be made on the 18th if the meeting on the 31st will be necessary.  Mr. Passikoff will put together the budget worksheet and send it to the commissioners.  The board authorized the secretary to put the notice in the paper and post on the district and town website and at the post office.  

FIRE POLICE:        Tim Odell – Not present.  

DEPARTMENT:    

Car 1 – Chief Don Estes 	    Monthly Calls:     	10	Year to Date:       51
· Fiddlers bridge will be closed as of July 26 for repairs.  
· Two members recently completed the EVOC class.  One member has started driver training.
· One firefighter is doing well in Firefighter 1.  
· We are working on a gap plan for rehab and decon.   Rehab  is critical especially in this weather.   We are coming up with a plan for a mister as we will have a good month or longer without a vehicle.  Chairman Forschler said we will be looking to pay for the ambulance at the August meeting.
· The drill will be on July 20th.  The line officers will be running it.  It will be on car fires.   
· The August drill will be on sexual harassment and workplace violence and will be for all commissioners and members as these modules are required for all members.  It will be at 6:00 p.m. at the firehouse.   
· We recently had a serious call with a young person who was riding a bike and was struck by an automobile.  He was airlifted and it looks like an extremely positive outcome.

Car 2 – Jim Bathrick – Not present.

Car 3 – Kevin Russell 
· The hose test will be on July 27th.  
· Almost everyone that needs it is done with driver training.  
· 71 went to Juniors for an overdue oil change.  
· Stanford is planning a 911 event.  They would like a color guard from our fire company for an hour – no vehicle.   At 7:00 p.m. they would like an engine with power lights to light up Route 82.  People will park in the rec park behind the Grange.  When everyone leaves, Route 82 will be lit up.  
· A motion was made by Chairman Forschler and seconded by Commissioner Tompkins to approve the department participation in the Stanford 911 event on September 11th including taking part as a color guard in the afternoon and having 38-12 there in the evening.  38-12 will still be in service.  
Commissioner DiGiacomio	Aye		Commissioner Tompkins	Aye
Commissioner Fierro		Aye		Chairman Forschler		Aye
Commissioner Trzcinski	Aye
Motion carried 5-0.
· The member that is taking Firefighter 1 has talked about asking for an engine to be brought to the class.  It would be some time in July if it actually happens and would be at the Fishkill Training Center.  It would be the tanker, not the engine.  
A motion was made by Chairman Forschler and seconded by Commissioner Tompkins to authorize Mr. Russell to bring the 38-38 tanker to the East Fishkill Training Center to support the BEFO class in progress in which one East Clinton member is participating on any date between now and the next board meeting on August 11th. 
Commissioner Fierro		Aye		Commissioner DiGiacomio	Aye
Commissioner Trzcinski	Aye		Chairman Forschler		Aye
Commissioner Tompkins	Aye
Motion carried 5-0.

Support:    Not present.

EMS -    Susan deHaan  	Monthly Calls:	      16 + 2 assist fire calls   Year To Date:       91
· We have had personnel on all calls.   		 
· We appreciate the company and district for all they do and the members that stepped  up – Mr. Simon, Chief Estes as usual - and the rest of the team when I was away for two months taking care of family.  We have developed such a great form of communication in house, we knew we would have responses.  We are proud of our team.  Our response was still at 91 to 93 percent for the year. 
· Had a call with no EMT but Chief Estes transported in the fly car.  
· Mutual Aid numbers are still up.  Last month we had two to Stanford and three to West Clinton and we have a couple to West Clinton so far this month.  The total between Stanford and West Clinton for the year is 25% of our calls.  This is considering that West Clinton has paid staff.  These are EMS calls.  
· Two EMTs, Zak Shapiro and Jena LeRoy, signed up for the EMT class which will be held at Roosevelt starting in August with the test in January.   Jena is eligible to be certified as a driver on August 17th.  She has been going on a lot of EMS calls and assisting.  Zak is 17 and will be 18 by January.  He has to be 17 to take the New York State exam.  
· The new ambulance can’t get here quick enough.   We are in manual mode only right now.  The technician was here yesterday.  He took the mechanism apart and the batteries were extremely hot.  They are okay to be left in the building but get hot when charging.  They put a rush order on the new batteries which are only two years old.  They should be good for at least seven years.    
· The EMS drill is on July 27th, topic to be determined.   
· Commissioner Trzcinski said one of the members who signed up for the EMT class was a support person.  The path of the support group is good for EMS.

Membership – Ed Olson  
· Ed Olson had nothing new to report.  
· Heather Fitzsimmons was present and said the company would like to hold three events.  The first event would be on Saturday, July 24 for a take-out chicken BBQ with limited tickets, take out and advance orders only.  The second event would be on Saturday, August 14 for an ice cream social/open house.  The  ice cream will be donated by Stewarts who will provide everything except a scooper.  This event would bring community members to the firehouse.  We would have different stations similar to what we did at the library – vehicles, decon, rehab, EMS – similar to the recruitment drive.  We will probably do less than 10 fliers.  We have the large posters that we got years ago.  We can add the date, time, and location to the posters.  The third event would be on Saturday, October 9 and it would be a blood drive with the Red Cross in the bays following the same format as the blood drives we did in the spring and fall.  It’s the last day of fire safety week.  
A motion was made by Chairman Forschler and seconded by Mr. Tompkins to authorize the department to hold the chicken BBQ on July 24th as a take-out and advance orders only event.  
Commissioner DiGiacomio	Aye		Commissioner Trzcinski	Aye
Commissioner Fierro		Aye		Chairman Forschler		Aye
Commissioner Tompkins	Aye
Motion carried 5-0.

A motion was made by Chairman Forschler and seconded by Commissioner Tompkins to authorize the department to hold an ice cream social/recruitment event on Saturday, August 14th and further authorize the department up to $250 for advertising or other miscellaneous expenses.
Commissioner Trzcinski	Aye		Commissioner Tompkins	Aye
Commissioner Fierro		Aye		Chairman Forschler		Aye
Commissioner DiGiacomio	Aye
Motion carried 5-0    

 A motion was made by Chairman Forschler and seconded by Mr. Tompkins to authorize the department to hold a blood drive in conjunction with the Red Cross on Saturday, October 9th on site using the bays.      
Commissioner Trzcinski	Aye		Commissioner Tompkins	Aye
Commissioner Fierro		Aye		Chairman Forschler		Aye
Commissioner DiGiacomio	Aye
Motion carried 5-0    

· The Surf and Turf dinner has been approved.     

Facilities Committee Update:  - Mr. Fierro said on June 30th, he, Commissioner Tompkins and committee member Eliot Werner went to the Falls Village firehouse to tour the facility and met Keith from McCormack’s group.   Two people, Tim and Hazel, from the Falls Village Fire Department were there to show us around.  Keith took a lot of photos of blueprints and asked many questions.  Prior to that, Commissioner Fierro sent Mike McCormack an email asking for a time frame on when we can expect something back from them but did not get an answer.  He asked Keith who said he would get back to him but he has not heard back.  Commissioner Fierro said the Falls Village facility is very functional building.  Commissioner Trzcinski and Chairman Forschler had been there previously.  Commissioner DiGiacomio has not been there yet.  Chairman Forschler said part of what we are paying McCormack for is identifying the deficiencies of the East Clinton building and what our options are with this building.  We need to publish this information to the public.  We need the current square footage price.  Mr. Passikoff said he thought the current price is pushing $400 a square foot.  Commissioner Tompkins asked how many people do we seat with the surf and turf dinner.  Chief Estes said 220 max.  Commissioner Tompkins said the seating in Falls Village is around 120.  Chief Estes said the bay area suffices for the lobster dinner.  He said the Falls Village dining room is a multipurpose room.   Their kitchen was huge.   Chairman Forschler said the main benefit is it is a room we could divide in half so you could hold a public meeting on one side and there could be a drill or classroom situation going on on the other side.  It expands the facility’s possibilities.  He added that in the East Clinton Firehouse, it is death defying to climb on top of one of these trucks when they are parked inside.   

Letters to Mutual Aid Companies – West Clinton Reply – Current Status – Chairman Forschler read the response from West Clinton to East Clinton’s letter.  According to statistics supplied by Ms. deHaan, in April, May and June we responded 8 times to Stanford and 9 times to West Clinton.  For the year, 21 out of 92 EMS responses are mutual aid to either Stanford or West Clinton.  It’s gotten worse lately.   Additionally, Chairman Forschler went to the workshop at the Stanford firehouse with Pine Plains, Milan, Stanford, and East Clinton personnel in attendance where there was a discussion on a fly car.  Where do we go with this?  The board discussed various possibilities including a joint meeting with Stanford and West Clinton.
A motion was made by Commissioner Trzcinski and seconded by Chairman Forschler to authorize Chairman Forschler to work with Mr. MacLeod to create a letter to West Clinton and Stanford that conveys the boards concerns regarding the high percentage of EMS calls East Clinton is responding to as mutual aid, and East Clinton will investigate other solutions unless there is better communication from West Clinton and Stanford within 30 days.
Commissioner DiGiacomio	Aye		Commissioner Tompkins	Aye
Commissioner Fierro		Aye		Chairman Forschler		Aye
Commissioner Trzcinski	Aye
Motion carried 5-0.  Chairman Forschler said he will vet with the board before anything is sent out.

October Physicals – Chairman Forschler will contact TEK to set up physicals for two nights in October.  TEK is operating under the signed contract put in place last year.   

LOSAP – Defined Contribution Adjustment – Chairman Forschler said the defined contribution rate is set at $700.  In order to increase the contribution amount to $1,200, the board needs to pass a resolution and then it goes to a public vote which would probably be in December.  Mr. MacLeod said at this point, there is a zero obligation as no one is vested in the new program.  If you have 20 new members, the cost differential is only $500 per new member with the benefit to sweeten the pot for new members.  Chairman Forschler asked the board members if they had any reservations relative to increasing the defined contribution amount from $700 to $1,200.   Commissioner Tompkins asked why the amount was set at $700.  Mr. MacLeod said that was the statutory maximum at the time of the new plan.  The money is put into an account in an active member’s name and at a predetermined time, that person could withdraw it like a 401K.  If he was in the plan for 10 years, he would get $700 for each year he made his 50 points plus any interest.  The Tier One plan is like a pension plan and the Tier Two plan for new members is more like a 401K.  To fund the Tier One plan, we are putting $49,000 into the plan this year.  Commissioner Trzcinski said the $49,00 comes from the investment account.  There is no death benefit after age 55 in the old plan.  The new plan is much less expensive.   The justification for the raise in the contribution amount is to attract new members thereby avoiding having to go to paid firefighters or EMS personnel.  The board agreed to have Mr. MacLeod draft up a resolution for the August meeting.   

Commissioner Trzcinski said, on another LOSAP matter, he contacted Penflex about whose responsibility it is to maintain the beneficiary forms.  Penflex said it is the board’s responsibility to maintain the original.     

Rehab Vehicle Bids - Three bids came in.  The old bid that was opened at the June meeting did not meet the requirement and was discarded.  The three bids were:  from Liz Sisia for $12,500 with fixed generator/$11,500 without fixed generator; from Muhittin Begriyanik/SEO for $11,500 as it is; from Mark Salvati for $11,051.51 if the generator is not repaired/for $13,05.51 if the generator is repaired.  The generator is not repaired and there are two bids for $11,500 for the vehicle with the unrepaired generator.  Mr. MacLeod said then you flip a coin.  Sisia is tails and Bagriyanik is heads.   Heads won the toss so Bagriyanik gets the vehicle.  Mr. MacLeod said he needs to pick it up with a certified bank check or cash and he should have the money by Friday.  If not, the vehicle goes to Sisia.    

Camera – Commissioner Trzcinski asked if the board wants to invest in a camera so we can record these meetings.  It would be about $400 to $500.  We don’t have to do anything now but if we see a lot of interest, we may want to.  Mr. Simon will remove all information about the zoom meetings off the website.  

Public Comment:     There was no public comment.   

A motion was made by Chairman Forschler and seconded by Commissioner Trzcinski to adjourn into executive session to discuss personnel matters at 8:38 p.m.

A motion was made by Chairman Forschler and seconded by Commissioner Fierro to return to public session at 9:08 p.m.

A motion was made by Commissioner DiGiacomio and seconded by Commissioner Tompkins  to adjourn the meeting at 9:09 p.m.
Commissioner Fierro		Aye		Commissioner DiGiacomio	Aye
Commissioner Trzcinski	Aye		Chairman Forschler		Aye
Commissioner Tompkins	Aye
Motion carried 5-0



The next regular meeting of the Board of Commissioners will be held on Wednesday, August 11, 2021 at 7:00 p.m. at the firehouse.

Respectfully submitted,



Karen Buechele, Secretary
East Clinton Fire District
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